Mr Liam Byrne,

Minister of State for Borders and Immigration
Home Office

3rd Floor, Peel Buildings

2 Marsham St

London SW1 4DF

Fax: 0870 336 9034

Email: Privateoffice.external@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk

Dear Mr Byrne,
                        Re: Pedro Fernando- Home Office Ref: F1056246

I am writing to raise my concerns about Pedro Fernando, a citizen of Cabinda/Angola seeking Sanctuary in the UK, currently detained at Harmondsworth IRC, with out any sign of removal directions or release from detention.

Pedro Fernando, originally from Cabinda, turned 21 and then 22 in an immigration detention centre. He has been detained now for more than 20 months following a 3-month prison sentence for using a false document in order to obtain work simply so that he could survive. In a medical assessment made recently Pedro is described by the physician as 'deeply depressed and a serious suicide risk. He is an extreme case of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and needs urgent referral to a psychiatrist and possibly in-patient treatment. He is not fit to be in detention.'


Pedro complains of hallucinations and nightmares relating to his experiences in Cabinda. He sees men standing in his room during the daytime whom he believes have come to kill him. He frequently imagines that he is back in Cabinda when he was nine seeing his brothers and sisters being massacred by the Angolan army. His sleep is interrupted by violent nightmares. His fear of being returned to Angola is profound. 

Pedro's parents were known activists of the Cabindan separatist group, Front for the Liberation of the Enclave of Cabinda (FLEC). In 1990 his mother was disappeared. In 1993, his father was assassinated while working at his office as the branch secretary of the FLEC. Then soldiers came to the village where the family lived looking for documents Pedro's father might have kept at home. When they found nothing they killed Pedro's brothers and sisters along with other people in the village.

A family friend took Pedro away with him to Luanda. It was only later that Pedro found out what had happened to his father. Pedro stayed with the family friend until 2003 when he started having problems with the Angolan army; they started suspecting Pedro of being a FLEC activist himself and Pedro sensed that he was in danger. He had no choice but to leave the country.

The Home Office wants to return Pedro to Angola. They have not managed to produce any travel documents in nearly two years and have kept him detained all this time despite knowing his vulnerable mental state.

However, what is likely to happen if they do send him back to Angola?  If he is recognised as Cabindan, he will most surely be suspected of belonging to an opposition/separatist movement, especially being returned there as a failed asylum seeker. He would most likely be placed in an Angolan prison in appalling conditions and could suffer degrading and inhumane treatment, perhaps even death.

Pedro needs to stay in the UK to be with people who genuinely care about him so it is vital that the Home Office releases him from detention with the utmost urgency and grants him permission to remain in this country.

With every good wishes,
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